

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 2023

To be held at Tottonians RFC On WEDNESDAY 5th JULY at 19:00 To:

Members of the current Management Board

The Honorary Secretary of each Member Club

The ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING will be held at Tottonians RFC

on WEDNESDAY 5 JULY 2023 at 1900

All Member Clubs are requested to ask a representative to join the meeting.

Each Member Club has one vote at General Meetings, this will be done in person on the day or via the Proxy form sent to you along with this agenda.

The Members of the Management Board also have a proxy vote if they cannot attend.

Associate Clubs and all Associates of the Union are invited to attend in a non-voting capacity

Yours sincerely

Julio Greenslade

Mrs. Julie Greenslade Executive Director 14 June 2023

Please send completed Proxy Voting Forms, club apologies for absence and any questions regarding the report

by Monday July 3rd 2023

to

hampshirerugby@yahoo.co.uk

or by post to

The Executive Director
Hampshire Rugby Football Union Limited
45 Dunkeld Road
Gosport
Hants
PO12 4NJ

Hampshire Rugby Football Union Limited - Registered in England and Wales - Registered Number 29102R

AGENDA

- 1. To receive apologies for absence.
- 2. To consider and approve the Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 6 July 2022
- To consider and approve the Minutes of the Annual Financial General Meeting held on 28 November 2022
- 4. To receive a report from the Executive Director for season 2022-2023
- 5. To receive a Financial Report
- To appoint the Reporting Accountants for 2023-2024
 The Management Board recommends
 Rothman Pantall LLP Eastleigh be
 appointed.
- 7. To elect the Management Board for 2023- 2024

The nominations are:

Dr E. NEVILLE President
D.R. HORNBLOW Deputy President

G. SELF Board Chair
R.D. SHOWAN Finance Chair

S. BENSON Club Development Chair
R. MATTHEWS Game Development Chair

Wayne Hausen (Tottonians RFC)

Proposed by Stephen Hildon (Treasurer, Tottonians RFC) Seconded by Miles Northover (Hon Sec, Tottonians RFC)

Nick Whittle (Havant RFC) Proposed by Rob Matthews (DoR, Havant RFC) Seconded by Julie Milford (Secretary, Havant RFC)

Note

T. BURWELL as the elected RFU representative, Mrs. J. GREENSLADE as the appointed Executive Director and David Dunn as the appointed Manager of Club Hampshire Who will also be Voting Members of the Management Board

- 8. To hear any other matter for the consideration of the Management Board during the ensuing year but on which no voting shall be allowed.
- 9. Presentation of Awards 2023

Hampshire Rugby Football Union Limited Annual Report – 2022-2023

We have had a successful season and community rugby seems to going well despite the concern regarding the Competition restructure from the RFU. We continue to ensure that any information from the RFU and from Hampshire RFU gets out to all the clubs as soon as possible to assist them. To catch all demographics, we have been using email, website, Facebook Page and Group and Twitter to get the messages out there. WhatsApp groups have also proved very useful and supportive, especially for the CSOs and RSLs.

The team in the County Office have been continuing to work hard for our Hampshire clubs and schools and are doing our best to make Hampshire a leading Constituent Body (CB).

Hampshire Rugby and its Clubs are fortunate to have the incredible support of its volunteer members, without whom rugby in Hampshire would just not happen.

I would therefore like to thank all the officials, club volunteers whether it be a manager, coach or parent; who stand on the touchline in all weathers, and of course the players themselves from U6s and upwards who commit on a weekly basis so that they can enjoy the game we all love and enjoy.

Hampshire's Men took part in the top tier of Division One the Bill Beaumont County Championship. During this season in the top tier the squad performed really well closely losing two of their matches in the last 5 minutes. My thanks go to Team Managers Mike Greenslade and Rob Batley, Head Coach Ian Chandler and all the support team who have worked so hard for the squad. These three key members are now stepping away from the County management team and we wish them well in any new adventures.

The U20s Hampshire squad played in the Jason Leonard County Championship; Division 2 and won two matches and lost to Kent. Due to a Mix-up in the registration of players Hampshire U20s went through to the LSE Final and beat Essex. They then beat Dorset and Wilts in the National Semi-Final and played a cracking match in the National Final losing to a very strong Durham. My thanks go to Arthur Rabjohn and his excellent team of coaches. Arthur is also stepping away from County Rugby and we wish him well.

The Hampshire Women have played in the Gill Burns County Championship – Division 2 Pool 2 winning all three of their pool matches. They then played against Cornwall away in the Semi-Final winning the match. This took them to the final of the Division 2 Championship at Ealing Trailfinders on June 4th against Eastern Counties. The women did us proud bringing home the trophy. My thanks go to Team manager Sam Cobb the coaching team.

The U16 Girls enjoyed a new format of ERDPP sessions through the season rounding off with an Intra DPP match and then two County festivals. The U18 Girls again had a good season playing Kent, Surrey and Sussex, winning two matches and losing one. The U18 Boys had a good squad formed but alas came away with no wins against Sussex, Surrey and Kent. The U17 Boys had 97 players trial to choose just one squad. They played Surrey, Middlesex and Kent winning just one of their matches. My thanks go to all these Managers and their coaching teams, Amie Boyes, Alison Denmead, Mike Greenslade, Pete Smitha and Rudi Kochinowski.

As for the senior male leagues in the county, congratulations go to Jersey RFC who won the Counties 1 Hampshire league and the 'NEWS' Challenge Trophy. Ellingham & Ringwood RFC walked away with the Counties 2 Hampshire league and the 'ECHO' Cup. Guernsey Raiders 2nd XV won the Counties 3 Hampshire league and the 'Pinnock Cup'. Counties 4 Hampshire league winners were Christchurch RFC. Counties 5 Hampshire North league winners were Andover III. Counties 5 Hampshire South West league winners were Lymington Mariners. Counties 5 Hampshire South East winners were Trojans II.

Some of the Hampshire Cups were completed this season. Hampshire Challenge winners were Millbrook RFC.

For the Hampshire Cups, Hampshire Shield winners were Winchester 2. Hampshire Veterans Cup winners were Havant Mariners and the new Hampshire Village Cup winners were Lymington Mariners RFC.

The Hampshire women's teams also gave us good results with some finishing in the top 3 of their divisions. Trojans placed third in the Women's Championship SW2. Havant were placed second in the Women's NC1 SW(East) division with their second team finishing second in the Women's NC3 SE(South) division. Jersey finished second in the NC2 SE(South) Division.

Hampshire RFU held a Honda volunteer award evening on June 1st where 43 volunteers were recognised from 17 different Hampshire Clubs. There will also be some Hampshire volunteer awards that will behanded out at the AGM.

The Game Development Committee has been run by Rob Matthews and together with the Competitions committee they implemented the new league structure for 2022-23. The coaching committee have arranged some great CPDs in the county for all our club coaches which have been well attended. Their Hampshire Annual Conference is lined up to take place on Sunday 2nd July at Totton College. The safeguarding team has been run very well this season by Sarah Whatmore. The Discipline committee have had a very busy job and we need to remember our TREDS in all aspects of community Rugby. RugbySafe lead Michele Amos has also been busy ensuring or clubs are ready for the Regulation 9 changes coming in next season. Thank you to everyone in the Game Development committee for all the hard work this season.

The Club Development Committee has been reformed this season with a new Chair in place – Steve Benson, who then recruited a new Facilities lead – Terry Foreman and a new Volunteers lead – George Winch. This new team have quickly proved themselves to be an excellent addition to Hampshire RFU and will continue to enhance what Hampshire RFU can offer for our clubs. Thank you.

Hampshire rugby are always striving for better communication with its clubs and schools by using email, website, Facebook, Twitter.

Communication is key and this goes **two ways**, so please ensure we have your clubs' new details for all golden roles before **September 2023.**

Here are the ways you can access our social media...

Twitter - @HampshireRFU

Facebook page - https://www.facebook.com/HampshireRFU

Facebook closed information group - https://www.facebook.com/groups/www.hampshirerugby.co.uk

Instagram - https://www.instagram.com/hampshire_rfu_official/?hl=en-gb

Sadly, I also need to record the deaths of the following...

Sauly, raiso need to record the de	raute of the femouring	
2022-2023		
Duncan Lang	HRR	Jul-22
Christopher Barlow	Alton RFC	Aug-22
Adrian Knight	Gosport & Fareham RFC	Aug-22
Steve Hall	Ventnor RFC	Sep-22
Barbara Sparshatt	Havant RFC	Sep-22

	1	1
Ray Jones	Eastleigh RFC	Sep-22
Alan Paynter	Basingstoke RFC	Sep-22
John Rose	Ellingham & Ringwood RFC	Oct-22
Bill Gee	Ventnor RFC	Nov-22
Eric Goodwin	Wimborne RFC	Nov-22
Graham Thomas	Sandown & Shanklin	Nov-22
Harry Gibson	Camberley	Nov-22
Jim Goddard	Basingstoke RFC	Dec-22
Dr John Owen	Trojans Hampshire VP	Jan-23
Shaun May	Petersfield	Mar-23
Jon Errington Paxton		
"Рахо	Tottonians	Apr-23
lan Mciver	Overton	Apr-23
Phil Evans	Stoneham	May-23
Paul Clasper	Basingstoke RFC	May-23
Matt Barnes	Havant RFC	Jun-23

My apologies if I have missed anyone; please email details to the County Office.

Finally, I would like to thank the Management Board for the support that they have given me over the season as Executive Director, and also huge thanks goes to my right-hand person in the office, my Admin Officer – Georgia.

Julie Greenslade Executive Director

FINANCE REPORT 2022-23

I am shortly to complete my seventh year as Finance Chairman, and my special thanks to our Executive Director, Julie Greenslade, and to members of The Board, for their support on all financial matters.

The final June 2022 Accounts showed a surplus of £2,904 which was in line with expectations. This compared to a loss of £5,880 for the previous year. As a result, our reserves increased from £96,235 to £99,139. For the 2022-23 season we have budgeted for a break-even situation, bearing in mind the huge reduction in funding from The RFU following the pandemic. However, the financial outcome for the current year to June 2023 is difficult to predict, as the final costs associated with Club Hampshire are unknown at the time of writing. I currently estimate this year's result will be close to break even, or a small deficit depending on the costs of our successful County Championship campaign.

Our "core funding" from The RFU has historically been just over £68,000 per annum for several years, but for season 2021/22, this was effectively cut to zero, and we received just over £20,000 for 2022/23. We have received some other "targeted" funds, for spending in designated areas. However, the LRP fund for the 2022/23 season was clearly still well down on the pre-pandemic levels. We await news of LRP funding for the 2023/24 season. There are some positives to report, in that we have received £12,500 for Age-grade County rugby, and we had contributions from parents and supporters which remain unused and which we have carried forward. Many thanks to all those who have made donations for Age-grade County Rugby. These are greatly appreciated. There is unlikely to be anything beyond minimal RFU funding for senior County rugby, but we are very appreciative of some sponsorship funds received this year which have helped greatly towards a successful County Rugby season.

I am hopeful that our administration costs will come in under budget (again) this year, and our Executive Director has remained ever vigilant in controlling and reducing the costs of running the County Office. These costs are mostly covered by the charges to the clubs and the subscriptions from Associates, together with a 25% contribution from our Core RFU funding.

And so, in summary, my feelings are that we will end the year to June 2023 with a near break-even situation, although there are some uncertainties which might have an impact on this year's figures. The detailed report and final figures will be provided at The Financial AGM, of course, in November. As I said at last year's AGM, my aim from now on will be to have a balanced budget, but the unprecedented nature of the current situation may require us to provide further and unforeseen financial support, but at least we will still be doing so from a position of relative financial strength.

A final word of thanks to our Clubs, particularly their Treasurers, who have managed the Clubs' finances extremely well through a very difficult period, and I fear that the problems in financing the game at grass roots level are far from over, with the expected substantial increase in costs, particularly for energy and fuel, and from the effects of inflation.

Richard Showan Finance Chair

CLUB DEVELOPMENT REPORT 2022–2023

Our club development committee helps our member clubs provide a welcoming and safe environment for everyone. We work closely with the professional staff from the Rugby Football Union and help clubs access expertise, funding support and guidance.

Volunteers continue to be vitally important to the delivery of rugby in Hampshire, whether this is at club or county level. You can never have enough volunteers and the reality is that many clubs and county committees rely on a small and ageing group of the 'same old, same olds'. In February, we recruited George Winch from Locksheath Pumas as Hampshire's volunteer co-ordinator and he's made a great start. Liaising with professional staff from the Rugby Football Union he's already run three volunteer workshops across Hampshire at Farnborough, Romsey and Southsea Nomads. He's also led on the Honda volunteer recognition programme. This included the Honda awards evening at Havant Rugby Club on 1 June, when volunteers from clubs across Hampshire were recognised and rewarded.

We've continued to fund our Hampshire Rugby Force initiative this summer and 25 clubs will be receiving grants of £500 for their projects. This supports clubs in the recruitment and engagement of a wide variety of volunteers to carry out work to improve their facilities over the summer in preparation for next season.

Terry Foreman, the Hampshire facilities co-ordinator has continued his sterling work supporting clubs to improve their facilities. Terry liaises closely with professional staff from the Rugby Football Union and together they carried out an audit of facilities in Hampshire clubs earlier this year. 20 Hampshire Clubs have benefited from the Rugby World Cup 2025 Impact Programme, which is focussed on improving facilities for women. This includes improving toilet facilities, sanitary provision and the environment in club houses. Terry also supports clubs in a variety of ways including signposting them to a wide variety of opportunities to access grants and support from local authorities and Sport England.

In response to a request at a club's meeting, we invited bids from clubs for energy support initiatives. Six clubs applied and received grants of £250 towards their projects. Most were for low energy lighting and one was for a new boiler. These grants were awarded on condition that the clubs supply us with an impact report by September 2023, so we can share the learning and savings with other clubs

Thank you to everyone on the club development committee for their support, help and innovation over the last season and we look forward to preparing for next season.

Steve Benson Chair of Club Development Committee

CLUB DEVELOPER REPORT 2022/2023

It's been a great year working with various clubs across Hampshire and IOW and looking forward to continuing this work in 23/24. I have included some main highlights below from the past year and some focus areas for the coming season.

22/23

 The RFU identified clubs in Hampshire who we thought would benefit from targeted support around the Adult Male Game around this time last year (June 2022). We worked with these clubs to offer workshops, 1-2-1's, transition coaching support and other support to help these clubs put themselves in a better position, and we had some good

- success working with these clubs who were in a better position playing number wise throughout the 22/23 season, compared to the previous season.
- Whole Club Workshops I have delivered Whole Club Workshops to Alresford and Kingsclere this past season. These are workshops based around bringing various volunteers, players and committee members together in a room, and looking at the goals of the club, action planning, and a club development plan. I would be happy to look into doing these at any other clubs in the area as they can be very beneficial.
- Hampshire Women and Girls Development I have hosted several virtual Hampshire meetings over the past season, working with Hampshire RFU to review the season at different points, and also offer resources and guidance which the RFU have to help the development of the female game. This ends with Face-to-Face workshops around Action planning in June at Basingstoke and Trojans (14th / 20th).
- Volunteer Workshops March/April 23 Great to have seen clubs who identified
 volunteer recruitment and retention as an area they wanted to work on, and attending the
 Volunteer workshops at Farnborough, Romsey and Southsea Nomads. Feedback from
 these were great and working with George Winch (HRFU Volunteer Lead) we will
 continue to focus on ways we can support clubs around this area.
- Over the past season, the RFU have offered various club development support through the Governance and Transformation project, Volunteer bursary (£500), U12 Girls funding and Summer Activity Equipment vouchers to name a few. I will continue to share info on these with clubs / Hants RFU as they come about.

23/24 Season Focus for next season

- We have already identified a few clubs to be part of our targeted support for clubs who
 may struggle for players in both Male and Female 15 a side rugby. I will be getting in
 touch with these clubs (if I haven't already) in the next month or so. I would ask any clubs
 to get in touch with me during the season if you think you may struggle to put a league
 side out (Male or Female)
- Rugby World Cup With the start of the RWC fast approaching, I will be keen to support
 clubs on running events and using the world cup as a key club development opportunity.
 I will be getting in touch with clubs at the start of the year to hear clubs plans and hope to
 even get to some of these!
- In the lead up to the Women's RWC 2025, the next few seasons the RFU will be looking at how we support the female game. We have employed two new staff members across the London South East region, and both are active in Hampshire. Vicky Alexander (RFU Growth Activator South) and Kesha Drain (RFU Competition Activator LSE) will both be looking to work with clubs/partners across Hampshire and female participation in both comps and clubs will be something that they will be pushing.

As ever, please get in touch with me if you would like to discuss anything club related and I will be happy to help,

Alex Roe RFU Club Developer

GAME DEVELOPMENT REPORT 2022–2023

It has been a year of multiple challenges where we have seen changes to the tackle height laws, new league structures following the Future Competitions Review and the introduction of a National Cup competition. The Committee has been working hard to ensure that the views of Hampshire clubs are used to shape the future, whilst at the same time, looking at the influences and embracing these to help grow the game across men, women, boys and girls. The performance of our county sides suggests that there the game in general is in reasonable health but we are aware that new challenges are on the horizon for next season.

I would like to thank all the members of this committee for their hard work in trying to maintain and drive forward the game across Hampshire. We meet regularly and have been very focused on Competitions, and the impact on clubs, and coaching, with the preparation and feedback for the upcoming change on tackle height. Rugby Safe and Safeguarding are at the cornerstone of all that we do, and there has been significant work in preparation for the change to pitch side first aid provision that is coming in for next season. We continue to focus on schools and girls/women's rugby, recognising the opportunities that we have with the upcoming Women's World Cup in 2025. Finally, there is continued attention on discipline, where referee and volunteer abuse has been front and centre on the agenda, and linkage with Hampshire referees has seen a number of impact presentations at clubs.

We are in a period of flux, where we continue to work to ensure that the game grows across all sectors and in all parts of the County. We are here to listen to clubs and use this to shape our agenda for next season and whilst the foundation work that has been completed will be used to drive us forward, we also appreciate feedback from the playing community on what they see as the challenges for the next 1-3 years so that we can ensure that we remain on the front foot.

Rob Matthews Game Development Chair

DISCIPLINE REPORT 2022-23

There were 50 dismissals at senior level compared with 41 in 2021/22, a disappointing increase.

Punching remains the most common offence with 16 cases followed by dangerous tackle 11 cases and abuse of the match official 10 cases. The number of abuse cases is still far too high.

There were 19 dismissals at age grade level compared with 24 in 2021/22 a slight improvement.

I must remind Clubs that any red card offence must be notified to either the Disciplinary Chairman, the County Office or myself within 48 hours of the end of the match. Failure to notify will result in an additional penalty of £40. The matter will not be dealt with until the Club submits notification.

Similarly, I must remind Clubs that the completed Plea Form must be returned within 14 days of receipt, failure to return the form within that time limit will result in an additional penalty of £40. If the period is longer than 28 days the penalty will increase to £60. A player who has been sent off is suspended until the sanction has been ratified by a Hampshire Panel.

Yet again, I must remind Club Disciplinary Chairman that any offence that involves contact with the head/neck area of the victim the entry point is Mid – Range.

With many clubs now using VEO we have further evidence available when reviewing a red card offence. However, this type of evidence is not always conclusive as the match official may see the offence from a different and closer angle. In reviewing VEO footage provided for some cases during the season we have noticed that coaches are beginning to encroach on to the field of play

leaving the technical area. A final reminder to all coaches, substitutes and spectators you should not enter the field of play.

David Creal Disciplinary Secretary

YOUTH REPORT 2022–2023

Mini Rugby

Appreciation and thanks to the huge number of volunteers across the county that enable 1000's of minis to enjoy rugby on a Sunday morning, it is no mean feat!

Our thanks to the host clubs; Winchester, Petersfield, Southsea Nomads & Havant for enabling and running well, the 6 mini county festivals run at the end of the season. A thank you too to Portsmouth RFC for running the first U13 Girls festival.

Laura Self

Girls Rugby

This has been a learning curve season for all age groups with the new age grade boundaries being brought in.

U12 age grade use to be part of the U13 but has now become an age grade of its own – luckily we are able to evaluate U11 girls to play up into this age group which has helped the sections to grow encouraging some new clubs, who previously would have lost girls to more established clubs, to start the girls journeys through their own clubs.

U13 & U15 girls became U14 and U16 and were not really affected as none of their girls moved up. This has created a stable environment, growing numbers ready for next season when the older ages will be moving on.

U18 stayed as U18 but unfortunately still lost older players to ladies' squads. With no feed from players coming up form U15's, this age group has struggled the most. However, a positive from this was that clubs worked well together to still get game time for all players.

At the request of clubs last season, we joined the Hampshire, Oxfordshire and Berkshire (HOB) league this season so that we were able to offer more competitive game time to the age groups. Alongside this, there were Pitch Up and Plays added to the fixtures. This worked well and meant teams could form new relationships with other teams and fix up independent fixtures throughout the season.

All in all, we survived a tricky season and are looking forward to lots of new opportunities for the girls in the future.

Sandra Coffin

U13/14's

The U13s and U14s Waterfall competitions were well supported with 24 teams in both competitions.

As well as Hampshire Clubs the competitions also included teams from out of County; Farnham and Wimborne at U13s and Bognor and Wimborne at U14s.

A total of 112 games were played across both competitions.

The finals for the U13s and U14s Cup Competitions were hosted by Winchester RFC; thank you Winchester RFC.

The winners were Farnham at U13s and Havant at U14s.

Shaun Mildenhall

U15/16's

With the very generous donation from Philip Chapman-Sheath and the fantastic support of the Hampshire RFU team, we have had another great season of competitive and developmental rugby across the county. Players from this age group have done exceptionally well in the London Irish DPP programme and in representing the county within the county competition that now takes place within that programme. This meant that on an average league weekend 940 young men were playing competitive rugby in these two age groups. My thanks to Alton RFC and Havant RFC who hosted the finals of the cup competitions.

U16 Competition

24 teams initially entered the competition with 21 teams finishing the 5 round league competition in 4 Divisions, 44 games of the scheduled 45 were played. The Division Winners were:

Div 1 – Trojans: Div 2 – Petersfield: Div 3 – Portsmouth: Div 4 - Eastleigh

All 21 teams then progressed to a 3 round waterfall cup competition that saw the following teams win the 5 winners' plaques:

Cup - Trojans; Shield - Petersfield; Plate - Fordingbridge; Bowl - Portsmouth; Trophy - Bognor

U15 Competition

A record 28 teams initially entered the competition, with 2 dropping out, 26 teams went on to complete the 5 round league competition in 5 Divisions with cross divisional games adding to the mix between Divs 3 & 4. 5 clubs entered 2nd XV's that played each other in Div 5. 59 games of the scheduled 60 were played. The Division Winners were:

Div 1- Petersfield I; Div 2 - Havant; Div 3 - Overton; Div 4 - Romsey; Div 5 - Bournemouth II

All 26 teams then progressed to a 3 round waterfall cup competition that saw the following teams win the 7 winners' plaques:

Cup - Petersfield; Shield - New Milton; Plate - Winchester Reds; Bowl - Portsmouth;

Vase - Fawley; Trophy - Eastleigh; Plaque- Gosport & Fareham

XRugby 7's

At the end of the season a 16 team XRugby 7's Tournament for U15/16's and a 6 team U16W day were run. 3 fun days of exciting fast rugby. My thanks to Havant RFC for their continued support to run these events. 456 boys and girls were involved in these 3 tournament days.

Arthur Rabjohn

U18's

An interesting and challenging first season in charge of Hampshire U18s leagues, but, after a few withdrawals, some rearrangement and weather affected games, the season saw 22 teams compete across three league levels. Results were:

Hampshire 1, with only four teams in the final set up, Winchester A won the title undefeated. Hampshire 2 winners saw New Milton pip Chichester by a single point to win.

Hampshire 3 was split into two groups, 3 South West and 3 South East. In South West, Winchester B matched their A team in winning, while in South East Portsmouth came out as winners.

Looking ahead to 2023/24 we have 28 sides entered in the three Hampshire leagues and 6 clubs interested in a development league.

David Metcalfe

Big thanks to the above volunteers for their commitment in running the various Youth age groups and to Hampshire Rugby Referees for their continued support throughout the season.

Following on from last season, we have worked hard through the county and made significant steps in the right direction in promoting TREDS with the vast majority of players and coaches understanding and embracing all that it represents. Pre-season we will have put in place courses to put significant number of volunteers on the Bystander training, empowering them to handle and deal with any inappropriate behaviour.

We should all feel pride in the rugby we provide for our Youth across the county.

Laura Self Hampshire Youth Chair

KNOCKOUT RESULTS 2022/2023

Hampshire Challenge- Millbrook RFC
Hampshire Shield- Winchester 2
Hampshire Veterans Cup- Havant Mariners
Hampshire Village Cup- Lymington Mariners RFC

RFU CUP RESULTS 2022/2023

CHAMPIONSHIP CUP											
Finals	Ealing Trailfinders	35 – 31	Jersey Reds								

RFU Papa John Cup 2022-23

Regional 1 Championship Pool 4			
Preliminary Round	Shelford	17 - 36	Havant
	Havant	HWO	Harpenden
	Havant	26 - 24	Camberley
Knockout Stage	Havant	27 – 21	Heath
Final	Driffield	34 – 17	Havant
Regional 2 Championship Pool 2			
Preliminary Round	Letchworth Garden City	33 - 10	Tottonians
	Tottonians	HWO	Hammersmith & Fulham
	Tottonians	AWO	Horsham
Regional 1 Championship Pool 4			
Preliminary Round	Shelford	17 - 36	Havant
	Havant	HWO	Harpenden
	Havant	26 - 24	Camberley
Counties 1 Championship			
Round 1	Wimborne	58 - 12	Andover
Counties 1 South Plate			
Round 1	Twickenham	HWO	Trojans
	Trinity	AWO	Eastleigh
	Portsmouth	15 - 17	North Dorset
	Gosport & Fareham	HWO	Old Walcountians
Round 2	Eastleigh	13 - 52	Barton Hill
	Gosport & Fareham	36 - 40	Twickenham
Counties 2 Championship			
Round 1	Oakmeadians	20 - 19	New Milton
Counties 2 South Plate			
Round 1	Ellingham & Ringwood	49 – 0	East Dorset Dockers
	Lytchett Minister	22 – 5	Millbrook
Round 2	Chipstead	HWO	Sandown & Shanklin
	Uckfield	3 - 22	Ellingham & Ringwood
Quarter Final	Ellingham & Ringwood	13 – 16	Chipstead

LEAGUE TABLES 2022/2023

Championship	Р	W	D	L	F	Α	BP	Points	Place
Jersey Reds	22	20	1	1	804	391	18	100	1
National League 2 East	Р	W	D	L	F	Α	BP	Points	Place
Guernsey Raiders	26	9	1	16	711	741	13	56	9
Regional 1 S Central	Р	w	D	L	F	Α	ВР	Points	Place
Havant	22	18	0	4	733	403	16	91	2
Regional 2 Tribute SC	Р	w	D	L	F	Α	ВР	Points	Place
Tottonians	22	17	0	5	820	437	14	83	2

Counties 1 Hampshire

#	Team	P	W	D	Ļ	PF	PA	<u>+/-</u>	TB	LB	Pts	Ad
1	Jersey Rugby Football Club	21	21	0	0	1130	183	947	17	0	104	
2	Winchester	22	19	0	3	888	247	641	15	0	93	
3	Havant II	22	16	0	6	878	385	493	16	2	82	
4	Andover	22	13	0	9	587	427	160	9	6	67	
5	Eastleigh	22	13	0	9	553	656	-103	10	1	63	
6	Gosport & Fareham	22	11	1	10	520	548	-28	10	3	59	
7	Portsmouth	22	9	0	13	428	712	-284	6	2	44	
8	Trojans	22	7	0	15	554	576	-22	9	7	44	
9	Bournemouth II	21	6	1	14	377	621	-244	5	5	36	
10	Petersfield	22	6	1	15	345	982	-637	4	1	31	(
11	Alton	22	6	0	16	373	735	-362	2	2	23	-5
12	Basingstoke	22	2	1	19	275	836	-561	2	4	16	0

Counties 2 Hampshire

#	Team	P	W	D	Ļ	PF	PA	<u>+/-</u>	TB	LB	Pts	Adj
1	Ellingham & Ringwood	20	17	0	3	903	280	623	14	0	82	
2	Bognor	20	16	0	4	768	266	502	14	3	82	
3	New Milton	20	16	0	4	862	338	524	16	1	81	
4	Sandown & Shanklin	20	14	0	6	723	303	420	12	3	72	
5	United Services, Portsmouth	20	12	1	7	555	464	91	10	0	62	
6	Millbrook	20	9	0	11	374	440	-66	6	3	47	
7	Fordingbridge	20	8	2	10	536	585	-49	8	3	47	
8	Chichester II	20	6	0	14	458	754	-296	6	2	32	
9	Tottonians II	20	5	0	15	366	763	-397	4	2	27	
10	Alresford	20	4	1	15	208	691	-483	2	0	17	-5
11	Eastleigh II	20	1	0	19	121	990	-869	2	2	-12	-20

Counties 3 Hampshire

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts	Adj
1	Guernsey II	22	22	0	0	1152	280	872	20	0	109	
2	Winchester II	22	18	0	4	582	298	284	13	1	89	0
3	Locksheath Pumas	22	16	0	6	739	390	349	15	3	82	
4	Andover II	22	12	2	8	502	335	167	11	3	67	
5	Overton	22	11	1	10	639	504	135	13	3	65	0
6	Isle Of Wight	22	9	2	11	439	584	-145	8	3	54	
7	Havant III	22	12	0	10	611	425	186	11	1	52	-10
8	Romsey	22	10	1	11	459	442	17	5	2	50	
9	Ventnor	22	7	0	15	425	648	-223	6	3	38	
10	Portsmouth II	22	4	1	17	332	863	-531	7	2	22	-5
11	Fareham Heathens	22	5	1	16	281	847	-566	3	0	15	-10
12	Gosport & Fareham II	22	2	0	20	164	709	-545	2	0	-5	-15

Counties 4 Hampshire

#	Team	P	W	D	Ļ	PE	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts
1	Christchurch	16	13	0	3	320	140	180	7	2	65
2	Hook and Odiham 1st XV	16	11	0	5	351	271	80	8	3	62
3	Aldershot & Fleet	16	11	0	5	378	236	142	8	1	60
4	Nomads	16	11	0	5	306	291	15	6	2	59
5	Southampton	16	8	0	8	394	334	60	9	4	53
6	Sandown & Shanklin 2nd XV	16	8	0	8	301	395	-94	6	0	46
7	Chineham	16	5	0	11	287	456	-169	7	1	38
8	Tottonians 3rd XV	16	4	0	12	261	346	-85	3	1	30
9	Bognor II	16	1	0	15	180	309	-129	2	3	20

Counties 5 Hampshire North

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	<u>+/-</u>	TB	LB	Pts
1	New Milton III	20	15	1	4	570	319	251	0	2	84
2	Alton 2nd XV	20	15	2	3	333	229	104	0	1	84
3	Farnham 4th XV	20	14	0	6	605	301	304	0	3	79
4	Kingsclere	20	14	1	5	445	259	186	0	1	79
5	Portsmouth 3rd XV	20	10	1	9	266	509	-243	0	2	63
6	Ventnor 2nd XV	19	11	0	8	297	239	58	0	1	59
7	Fareham Heathens II	20	8	1	11	204	406	-202	0	1	50
8	Eastleigh 3rd XV	20	6	0	14	364	442	-78	0	6	48
9	Chichester III	19	4	0	15	194	591	-397	0	4	36
10	Fordingbridge II	20	6	0	14	232	246	-14	0	1	35
11	Southampton 2nd XV	20	3	0	17	117	86	31	0	2	19

Counties 5 Hampshire South East

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts
1	Trojans II	12	9	0	3	389	138	251	5	1	46
2	Chichester III	12	8	0	4	327	203	124	6	1	41
3	Locksheath Pumas 2nd XV	12	7	0	5	175	250	-75	4	0	36
4	Isle of Wight 2nd XV	12	5	0	7	182	123	59	4	1	28
5	Eastleigh 3rd XV	12	5	0	7	176	326	-150	4	0	26
6	Fareham Heathens II	12	4	0	8	92	212	-120	2	0	20
7	Portsmouth 3rd XV	12	4	0	8	142	231	-89	3	0	19
8	Petersfield II		0	0	0	0	0	0			0

Counties 5 Hampshire South West

#	Team	P	W	D	Ţ	PF	PA	<u>+/-</u>	TB	LB	Pts
1	Lymington Mariners	12	12	0	0	443	55	388	9	0	60
2	Winchester Knights	12	8	1	3	326	232	94	8	0	44
3	Millbrook 2nd XV	12	7	1	4	198	170	28	3	0	36
4	Tottonians 4th XV	12	5	0	7	263	255	8	4	1	25
5	New Milton II	12	4	1	7	253	293	-40	5	2	25
6	Ventnor 2nd XV	12	3	0	9	154	411	-257	1	0	14
7	Fordingbridge II	12	1	1	10	93	314	-221	2	0	9

WOMENS LEAGUE TABLES 2022/2023

Championship SW 2	Р	W	D	L	F	Α	BP	Points	Place
Trojans	16	12	0	4	467	191	11	61	3
Portsmouth Valkyries	16	1	1	14	152	489	2	11	8
NC1 South East (East)	Р	W	D	L	F	Α	BP	Points	Place
Guernsey Raiders	10	0	0	10	71	389	0	1	6
NC1 South West (East)	Р	W	D	L	F	Α	BP	Points	Place
Havant	12	9	1	2	444	80	7	47	2
Ellingham & Ringwood	12	5	0	7	295	405	4	24	5
Southampton	12	1	0	11	112	533	2	6	7
NC2 South East (South)	Р	W	D	L	F	Α	BP	Points	Place
Jersey Reds	13	10	0	3	402	119	1	55	2
NC3 South East (South)	Р	W	D	L	F	Α	BP	Points	Place
Havant II	10	5	1	4	213	201	0	35	2
Farnham II	10	5	1	4	232	179	0	34	3
Portsmouth II	10	4	2	4	162	172	0	32	4
Basingstoke	10	2	0	8	141	304	0	16	6

NATIONAL BOYS U18 CUP 2022/2023

Preliminary Round	Basingstoke	24 - 26	Farnham	
	Guildford	15 – 20	Havant	
	London Irish	AWO	Trojans	
	Winchester	52 – 0	Portsmouth	
Cup Quarter Finals	Havant	12 – 0	Farnham	
	Trojans	7 - 79	Winchester	
Cup Semi Finals	Havant	8 – 29	Winchester	
Final	Tonbridge Juddians	46 – 10	Winchester	

HRFU U18 LEAGUES 2022/2023

Division 1

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	<u>.+/-</u>	TB	LB	Pts
1	Winchester Academy 1st XV	6	5	0	1	202	77	125	5	1	26
2	Havant Academy	6	4	0	2	199	91	108	3	1	20
3	Bognor Colts	6	3	0	3	135	102	33	1	0	14
4	Alton Colts	6	0	0	6	40	306	-266	0	0	0

Division 2

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	±/-	TB	LB	Pts
1	New Milton Colts	10	8	0	2	296	130	166	6	0	40
2	Chichester Colts	10	8	0	2	336	110	226	6	0	39
3	Gosport & Fareham Colts	10	6	0	4	234	189	45	6	0	30
4	Camberley U18	9	3	0	6	189	215	-26	2	1	16
5	Farnham U18s	10	3	0	7	174	356	-182	3	0	15
6	Basingstoke RFC Colts	9	1	0	8	91	320	-229	1	0	5

Division 3

#	Team	Pts
1	Farnborough Colts	17
2	Portsmouth Colts	11
3	Bognor Colts	9
4	Winchester U18	0
5	Ellingham & Ringwood Colts	0

Division 3 South East

#	Team	<u>P.</u>	W	D	L	PF	PA	+/-	ТВ	LB	Pts
1	Portsmouth Colts	10	10	0	0	343	82	261	5	0	47
2	Trojans U18M	10	6	0	4	266	98	168	3	3	32
3	Havant Academy 2XV	10	6	0	4	289	121	168	3	2	31
4	Vectis Colts	10	6	0	4	291	173	118	2	1	30
5	Eastleigh RFC U18M	10	2	0	8	84	325	-241	1	0	10
6	Petersfield Colts	10	0	0	10	0	474	-474	0	0	0

Division 3 South West

Team	P	W	D	ŗ	PF	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts
Winchester Academy 2nd XV	10	10	0	0	296	97	199	9	0	49
Wimborne RFC Senior Academy U18B	8	5	0	3	232	91	141	5	2	28
Romsey RUFC U18M	9	5	0	4	245	166	79	4	1	26
Ellingham & Ringwood RFC Ltd U18M	9	3	1	5	166	188	-22	1	1	17
Fordingbridge U18	10	3	0	7	129	307	-178	3	0	15
Fawley Colts	10	1	1	8	121	340	-219	1	1	9
	Winchester Academy 2nd XV Wimborne RFC Senior Academy U18B Romsey RUFC U18M Ellingham & Ringwood RFC Ltd U18M Fordingbridge U18	Winchester Academy 2nd XV 10 Wimborne RFC Senior Academy U18B 8 Romsey RUFC U18M 9 Ellingham & Ringwood RFC Ltd U18M 9 Fordingbridge U18 10	Winchester Academy 2nd XV 10 10 Wimborne RFC Senior Academy U18B 8 5 Romsey RUFC U18M 9 5 Ellingham & Ringwood RFC Ltd U18M 9 3 Fordingbridge U18 10 3	Winchester Academy 2nd XV 10 10 0 Wimborne RFC Senior Academy U18B 8 5 0 Romsey RUFC U18M 9 5 0 Ellingham & Ringwood RFC Ltd U18M 9 3 1 Fordingbridge U18 10 3 0	Winchester Academy 2nd XV 10 10 0 0 Wimborne RFC Senior Academy U18B 8 5 0 3 Romsey RUFC U18M 9 5 0 4 Ellingham & Ringwood RFC Ltd U18M 9 3 1 5 Fordingbridge U18 10 3 0 7	Winchester Academy 2nd XV 10 10 0 0 296 Wimborne RFC Senior Academy U18B 8 5 0 3 232 Romsey RUFC U18M 9 5 0 4 245 Ellingham & Ringwood RFC Ltd U18M 9 3 1 5 166 Fordingbridge U18 10 3 0 7 129	Winchester Academy 2nd XV 10 10 0 0 296 97 Wimborne RFC Senior Academy U18B 8 5 0 3 232 91 Romsey RUFC U18M 9 5 0 4 245 166 Ellingham & Ringwood RFC Ltd U18M 9 3 1 5 166 188 Fordingbridge U18 10 3 0 7 129 307	Winchester Academy 2nd XV 10 10 0 0 296 97 199 Wimborne RFC Senior Academy U18B 8 5 0 3 232 91 141 Romsey RUFC U18M 9 5 0 4 245 166 79 Ellingham & Ringwood RFC Ltd U18M 9 3 1 5 166 188 -22 Fordingbridge U18 10 3 0 7 129 307 -178	Winchester Academy 2nd XV 10 10 0 0 296 97 199 9 Wimborne RFC Senior Academy U18B 8 5 0 3 232 91 141 5 Romsey RUFC U18M 9 5 0 4 245 166 79 4 Ellingham & Ringwood RFC Ltd U18M 9 3 1 5 166 188 -22 1 Fordingbridge U18 10 3 0 7 129 307 -178 3	Winchester Academy 2nd XV 10 10 0 0 296 97 199 9 0 Wimborne RFC Senior Academy U18B 8 5 0 3 232 91 141 5 2 Romsey RUFC U18M 9 5 0 4 245 166 79 4 1 Ellingham & Ringwood RFC Ltd U18M 9 3 1 5 166 188 -22 1 1 Fordingbridge U18 10 3 0 7 129 307 -178 3 0

HRFU U16 / U15 LEAGUES 2022/2023

U16 Division 1

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts
1	Trojans U16s	4	4	0	0	141	47	94	2	0	18
2	Winchester U16	4	3	0	1	123	51	72	3	0	15
3	Havant U16s	4	2	0	2	80	64	16	1	2	11
4	Gosport & Fareham U16s	4	1	0	3	39	103	-64	0	0	4
5	Fordingbridge U16s	4	0	0	4	24	142	-118	0	1	1
6	Wimborne U16	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

U16 Division 2

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts
1	Petersfield U16s	5	5	0	0	130	54	76	3	0	23
2	Basingstoke U16s	5	4	0	1	145	89	56	3	0	19
3	New Milton U16s	5	3	0	2	129	67	62	2	2	16
4	Tadley U16s	4	1	0	3	59	136	-77	1	1	6
5	Ellingham & Ringwood U16s	4	0	1	3	59	105	-46	1	1	4
6	Farnborough U16s	5	0	1	4	52	123	-71	0	2	4

U16 Division 3

#	Team	P	W	D	Ë	PF	PA	<u>+/-</u>	TB	LB	Pts
1	Portsmouth U16s	5	5	0	0	148	81	67	4	0	24
2	Tottonians Under 16	5	3	0	2	125	104	21	3	1	16
3	Romsey RUFC U16M	5	2	0	3	145	105	40	3	2	13
4	Bognor U16	5	1	0	4	96	128	-32	2	2	8
5	Vectis U16s	5	0	0	5	56	190	-134	0	0	0

U16 Division 4

#	Team	P	W	D	<u>L</u>	PF	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts
1	Eastleigh Pirates U16s	3	3	0	0	113	47	66	2	0	14
2	Fawley RFC U16M	2	1	0	1	48	38	10	1	1	6
3	United Services U16s	3	1	0	2	70	62	8	1	0	5
4	Gosport & Fareham U16s B	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
5	Andover U16s	2	0	0	2	22	106	-84	0	0	0

U15 Division 1

#	Team	P	W	D	Ï	PF	PA	<u>+/-</u>	TB	LB	Pts
1	Petersfield U15s	5	4	1	0	152	55	97	3	0	21
2	Alton U15s	5	3	1	1	85	54	31	1	1	16
3	Trojans U15s	5	2	1	2	95	72	23	1	2	13
4	Bournemouth U15	4	1	1	2	65	66	-1	1	0	7
5	New Milton U15s	4	1	0	3	64	99	-35	1	1	6
6	Winchester U15s	5	1	0	4	39	154	-115	0	0	4

U15 Division 2

#	Team	<u>P.</u>	W	D	Ţ	PF	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts
1	Havant U15s	5	5	0	0	157	34	123	4	0	24
2	Wimborne RFC U15A	5	4	0	1	211	49	162	4	0	20
3	Tadley U15s	5	3	0	2	49	74	-25	1	1	14
4	Vectis U15s	5	2	0	3	53	147	-94	0	0	8
5	Basingstoke U15s	5	1	0	4	33	119	-86	1	1	6
6	Tottonians Under 15	5	0	0	5	53	133	-80	0	2	2

U15 Division 3

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts
1	Portsmouth U15s	4	3	1	0	118	75	43	4	0	18
2	Overton U15	4	3	0	1	149	73	76	4	1	17
3	Gosport & Fareham U15s	4	2	0	2	117	79	38	2	0	10
4	Farnborough U15s	4	1	1	2	84	111	-27	2	0	8
5	Fareham Heathens U15s	4	0	0	4	55	185	-130	0	0	0

U15 Division 4

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts
1	Romsey RUFC U15M	3	3	0	0	133	43	90	3	0	15
2	Fawley U15s	3	1	0	2	94	60	34	3	2	9
3	Eastleigh Pirates U15s	3	1	0	2	65	119	-54	2	1	7
4	Ellingham & Ringwood U15s	3	1	0	2	56	126	-70	1	0	5

U15 Division 5

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts
1	Bournemouth U15 2	4	4	0	0	176	63	113	3	0	19
2	Winchester U15's 2nd XV	4	2	1	1	106	40	66	2	1	13
3	Trojans FC U15M B	4	1	1	2	57	88	-31	1	0	7
4	Basingstoke U15 Team 2	4	0	0	4	12	192	-180	0	0	0

GIRLS MATCHES 2022/2023

The Girls competed in the HOB leagues (Hampshire, Oxfordshire and Berkshire)

U14 Blue group

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	<u>+/-</u>	TB	LB	Pts
1	Maidenhead U14 Girls	6	5	0	1	93	99	-6	1	0	23
2	Reading U14 Girls	6	4	0	2	100	80	20	2	2	22
3	Winchester/Eastleigh U14 Girls	6	3	0	3	106	120	-14	2	1	17
4	Windsor U14 Girls	6	0	0	6	0	0	0	0	0	0

U14 Orange group

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	+/-	TB	LB	Pts
1	Gosport/Havant U14 Girls	7	7	0	0	207	31	176	6	0	35
2	Trojans U14 Girls	7	6	0	1	156	88	68	3	0	27
3	Trojans A U14 Girls	7	4	0	3	174	126	48	3	2	21
4	Bracknell/Rams U14 Girls	7	4	0	3	154	161	-7	4	0	20
5	Tadley/Newbury U14 Girls	5	2	0	3	116	127	-11	3	1	12
6	Basingstoke U14 Girls	6	1	0	5	165	187	-22	4	0	8
7	Reading Abbey U14 Girls	5	1	0	4	76	144	-68	2	1	7
8	Ellingham & Ringwood U14 Girls	6	0	0	6	15	199	-184	0	0	0

U16 Green group

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	<u>+/-</u>	TB	LB	Pts
1	Havant U16 Girls	6	5	0	1	191	56	135	5	1	26
2	Gosford All Blacks U16 Girls	6	4	0	2	161	92	69	2	0	19
3	Ellingham & R U16 Girls	6	3	0	3	96	111	-15	1	0	13
4	Basingstoke U16 Girls	6	0	0	6	53	242	-189	0	0	0

U16 Orange group

1 Bognor U16 Girls 7 7 0 0 225 29 196 7 1 2 Trojans U16 Girls 7 6 0 1 230 73 157 4 1 3 Reading U16 Girls 7 5 0 2 125 65 60 2 4 Reading Abbey U16 Girls 7 3 0 4 137 114 23 4 5 Newbury U16 Girls 7 3 0 4 112 182 -70 1 1	
3 Reading U16 Girls 7 5 0 2 125 65 60 2 4 Reading Abbey U16 Girls 7 3 0 4 137 114 23 4	35
4 Reading Abbey U16 Girls 7 3 0 4 137 114 23 4	28
	25
5 Newbury U16 Girls 7 3 0 4 112 182 -70 1	16
	14
6 Winchester U16 Girls 6 2 0 4 158 174 -16 2	10
7 Bracknell U16 Girls 6 1 0 5 29 138 -109 1	5
8 Maidenhead/Windsor U16 Girls 7 0 0 7 47 288 -241 1	2

U18 Green group

#	Team	P	W	D	L	PF	PA	±/:	TB	LB	Pts
1	Old Albanian U18 Girls	4	4	0	0	55	7	48	1	0	20
2	Basingstoke U18 Girls	5	2	1	2	72	98	-26	2	0	13
3	Gosford AB U18 Girls	4	1	0	3	85	107	-22	1	0	5
4	Reading U18 Girls	3	0	1	2	20	20	0	1	0	3

U18 Yellow group

#	Team	<u>P</u>	W	D	Ļ	PF	PA	<u>+/-</u>	TB	LB	Pts
1	Havant U18 Girls	3	2	0	1	29	52	-23	1	0	11
2	Bracknell/Rams U18 Girls	3	2	0	1	27	7	20	0	0	9
3	Winchester U18 Girls	1	1	0	0	52	29	23	1	0	5
4	Trojans U18 Girls	2	0	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0
5	Ellingham & Ringwood U18 Girls	1	0	0	1	7	27	-20	0	0	0

	U14 CUP RESULTS		2022-23
Preliminary Round	Andover	W - L	Vectis
	Fareham Heathens	L-W	Wimborne
	Farnborough	W - L	Basingstoke
	Gosport & Fareham	W - L	Fawley
	Fordingbridge	L-W	Bognor
	Petersfield	W - L	Eastleigh
	Portsmouth	L-W	Tottonians
	US Portsmouth	W - L	Aldershot & Fleet
Cup First round	Winchester	W – L	Andover
	Ellingham & Ringwood	W - L	Wimborne
	New Milton	W - L	Farnborough
	Romsey	W - L	Gosport & Fareham
	Trojans	W - L	Bognor
	Alton	L-W	Petersfield
	Tadley	L-W	Tottonians
	Havant	W - L	US Portsmouth
Cup Quarter Finals	Ellingham & Ringwood	L – W	Winchester
	Romsey	L – W	New Milton
	Petersfield	L-W	Trojans
	Havant	W - L	Tottonians
Cup Semi Finals	Winchester	W – L	New Milton
	Trojans	L-W	Havant
3rd Place play off	Trojans	W - L	New Milton
Final	Havant	W – L	Winchester
Bowl First Round	Vectis	W – L	US Portsmouth
	Fareham Heathens	L-W	Tadley
	Basingstoke	W- L	Alton
	Fawley	L-W	Bognor
	Fordingbridge	W - L	Gosport & Fareham
	Eastleigh	W - L	Farnborough
	Portsmouth	W - L	Wimborne
	Bye	L-W	Andover
Bowl Quarter Finals	Tadley	L – W	Vectis
	Bognor	W - L	Basingstoke
	Eastleigh	W - L	Fordingbridge
	Andover	W - L	Portsmouth
Bowl Semi Finals	Vectis	L – W	Bognor
	Eastleigh	L-W	Andover
3rd Place play off	Eastleigh	W - L	Vectis
Bowl Final	Andover	W – L	Bognor
Plate Semi Finals	Ellingham & Ringwood	W – L	Romsey
	Petersfield	W - L	Tottonians
3rd Place play off	Tottonians	L – W	Romsey
Plate Final	Petersfield	W – L	Ellingham & Ringwood
Shield Quarter Finals	Fareham Heathens	L-W	US Portsmouth
	Fawley	W – L	Alton
	Farnborough	L – W	Gosport & Fareham
	Bye	L – W	Wimborne
Shield Semi Finals	US Portsmouth	L-W	Fawley
	Gosport & Fareham	W - L	Wimborne
3 rd Place play off	Wimborne	W – L	US Portsmouth
Shield Final	Gosport & Fareham	W – L	Fawley
Vase Semi Finals	Tadley	L-W	Basingstoke
ruse senii Filiais	Fordingbridge	L – W	Portsmouth
3 rd Place play off	Fordingbridge	W – L	Tadley
Vase Final	Portsmouth	W – L	Basingstoke
va3C FIIIaI	Portsiiloutii	VV — L	ם מאווו באונו אל מאווי באינו אל האינו

	U13 CUP RESULTS		2022-23
Preliminary Round	Fareham Heathens	L-W	Winchester 2
	Tadley	W - L	Tottonians
	Fordingbridge	W - L	Ellingham & Ringwood
	Trojans	W - L	US Portsmouth
	Vectis	W - L	Havant
	Aldershot & Fleet	L-W	Farnborough
	Romsey	L-W	Eastleigh
	New Milton	L-W	Andover
Cup First round	Farnham	W – L	Winchester 2
	Basingstoke	L-W	Tadley
	Portsmouth	W - L	Fordingbridge
	Petersfield	W - L	Trojans
	Wimborne	W - L	Vectis
	Gosport & Fareham	W - L	Farnborough
	Alton	W - L	Eastleigh
	Winchester	W - L	New Milton
Cup Quarter Finals	Tadley	L-W	Farnham
•	Petersfield	L – W	Portsmouth
	Gosport & Fareham	L – W	Wimborne
	Winchester	L-W	Alton
Cup Semi Finals	Farnham	W – L	Portsmouth
•	Wimborne	L-W	Alton
3 rd Place play off	Wimborne	L-W	Portsmouth
Final	Alton	L – W	Farnham
Bowl First Round	Fareham Heathens	L – W	New Milton
	Tottonians	W – L	Eastleigh
	Ellingham & Ringwood	W- L	Farnborough
	US Portsmouth	L – W	Vectis
	Havant	W – L	Trojans
	Bye	L-W	Fordingbridge
	Romsey	L-W	Basingstoke
	Andover	L-W	Winchester 2
Bowl Quarter Finals	Tottonians	L – W	New Milton
•	Vectis	W - L	Ellingham & Ringwood
	Fordingbridge	L – W	Havant
	Winchester 2	L – W	Basingstoke
Bowl Semi Finals	New Milton	L – W	Vectis
	Havant	W - L	Basingstoke
3rd Place play off	Basingstoke	W - L	New Milton
Bowl Final	Havant	L – W	Vectis
Plate Semi Finals	Tadley	L – W	Petersfield
	Gosport & Fareham	L-W	Winchester
3rd Place play off	Gosport & Fareham	L-W	Tadley
Plate Final	Winchester	W – L	Petersfield
Shield Quarter Finals	Eastleigh	W – L	Fareham Heathens
J	Bye	L – W	Farnborough
	Bye	L – W	Trojans
	Andover	W – L	Romsey
Shield Semi Finals	Eastleigh	L – W	Farnborough
	Trojans	W – L	Andover
3 rd Place play off	Andover	L – W	Eastleigh
Shield Final	Trojans	W – L	Farnborough
Vase Semi Finals	Tottonians	W - L	Ellingham & Ringwood
	Fordingbridge	W - L	Winchester 2
3 rd Place play off	Winchester 2	W – L	Ellingham & Ringwood
Vase Final	Fordingbridge	W - L	Tottonians
	rorumgonage	** L	. Octomuna

HAMPSHIRE U12 TOURNAMENT RESULTS 2023

Cup Competition
Winchester W- L Havant

A final standing

- 1 Havant
- 2 Gosport & Fareham
- 3 Portsmouth
- 4 Romsey

B final standings

- 1 Eastleigh
- 2 Fawley
- 3 Petersfield
- 4 Vectis
- 5 US Portsmouth

C final standings

- 1 New Milton
- 2 Tadley
- 3 Andover
- 4 Tottonians
- 5 Locksheath Pumas

D final standings

- 1 Winchester
- 2 Alton
- 3 Trojans
- 4 Aldershot & Fleet
- 5 Farnborough

HAMPSHIRE SCHOOLS RUGBY FOOTBALL UNION KNOCKOUT COMPETITIONS 2022/2023

The U15 Finals

Bowl: Embley 30 v 26 Mountbatten Vase: Ringwood 29 v 19 Oaklands Plate: Priestlands 33 v 19 Salesians Cup: Ryde 25 v 14 Westgate

The U16 Finals

Cup: Churchers 26 v 24 Lord Wandsworth college

Plate: Embley 52 v 0 Crofton school Vase: Bohunt 30 v 7 John Hanson Bowl: Ringwood 15 v 14 Ryde

The U18 Finals

Unknown at this time

CLUB HAMPSHIRE REPORT 2022-23

It has been a very successful season across all the Club Hampshire programmes with plenty of successes to celebrate. My thanks go to all the volunteers who have given freely of their time to benefit those players who have been coached and managed by them.

The senior County men played three games in Division One of the Bill Beaumont Cup and gave a very good account of themselves. The game against Cornwall at Havant was an exciting spectacle and Hampshire were only pipped at the final play denying what could have been a famous victory. The defeat against Kent and Somerset were much closer than the scorelines suggested bearing in mind that Kent won the trophy at Twickenham. There was a great deal of hard work involved in selecting and preparing this squad and they definitely confirmed their status as a Division One side. We are bidding farewell to the Lead Coach and two team managers after many years of service and we are very grateful to them for all their efforts.

The women's squad have gone one better than last season and won the Gill Burns Division 2 trophy in emphatic style by beating Eastern Counties in the final at Ealing Trailfinders. Having won all three of their group games against Kent, Sussex and Essex before traveling to Launceston to defeat Cornwall in the semi-final they may have been considered as favourites but their performance in that final was a real joy to watch.

Both men's and women's managers have presented the newly acquired Hampshire Caps to their players who have represented the county seven times or more and the players have been delighted to receive this accolade.

The Under 20 squad has emulated their senior partners and they finished Runners up in the final of the Jason Lennard National Cup after a defeat to Durham. Victories over Sussex and Surrey in the pool games were emphatic before a defeat to Kent might have ended their campaign. However, Kent fielded ineligible players resulting in them being deducted points and Hampshire progressed to the LSE final against Essex which they duly won and set up a mouthwatering national semifinal against close rivals Dorset and Wiltshire. This was probably the best game of the whole programme and a narrow victory was just reward for a brilliant come back after they seemed to be down and out just after half time. Several players were involved in a Divisional training day last weekend and we are hopeful that further representation at national level may follow for some very talented young men. We bid farewell to the Under 20 team manager and again, we are very grateful to him for all his hard work and attention to detail.

There was also success for both the men's and the women's Under 18 Hampshire squads during their playing opportunities earlier in the year. Both squads were well prepared and several players from the squads have progressed to higher levels of Rugby as a result of their experience. Ninety-six Under 17 men arrived at the first trial to select the Hampshire squad for their three playing opportunities. This has been a more developmental programme which will inform selection for the Under 18 squad later in the year. The games have all gone well and players from many different clubs have represented their county. The Under 16 Girls DPP has gone from strength to strength in its first season and has undergone an RFU review. I am delighted that the coaching team will remain in place for next season although the manager has decided to step down. Interviews for her successor will take place shortly.

I have very much enjoyed my first season with Club Hampshire Rugby and my thanks go to all concerned but especially to Julie and Georgia who have administered the whole programme with incredible efficiency.

David Dunn Manager Club Hampshire

2022-23 HAMPSHIRE HONOURS

Congratulations to the following County U20's selected for the 23 player London & South East U20's Squad for the RFU Divisional Tournament.

Kini Bavadra
Jack Devereux
Jamie Drew
Ben Griffin
Jack Philips
Havant RFC
Harry Stayman
RFC
Havant RFC

CLUB HAMPSHIRE RESULTS 2022–2023

COUNTY MEN's XV (Manager Mike Greenslade/Rob Batley) Bill Beaumont County Championship - Division 1 - South						
06 May	Kent	L	20-15	Medway		
13 May	Cornwall	L	20-24	Havant		
20 May	Somerset	L	41-24	Taunton		
COUNTY WOMEN's XV (Manager Sam Cobb) Gill Burns County Championship - Division 2 - Pool 2						
07 May	Essex	W	66-0	Petersfield		
14 May	Sussex	W	0-56	East Grinstead		
21 May	Kent	W	12-27	Medway		
28 May	Cornwall	W	0-38	Launceston		
4 June	Eastern Counties	W	53-8	Ealing trailfinders		
UNDER 20 XV (Manager Arthur Rabjohn) Jason Leonard County Championship –Division 2 - Pool 4						
19 March	Surrey	W	12-48	Esher		
9 April	Sussex	W	57-12	Havant		
23 April	Kent	L	28-49	Havant		
7 May	Essex	W	17-42	Eton Manor		
21 May	Dorset & Wilts	W	29-27	Havant		
4 June	Durham	L	53-33	Ealing Trailfinders		
18 BOYS GROUP (Manager Pete Smith / Mike Greenslade)						
04 December	Sussex	L	72-10	Hazelwood		
18 December	Surrey	L	24-13	Dartford Valley		
08 January	Kent	L	29-7	Crawley		
18 GIRLS GROUP (Manager Alison Denmead)						
27 November	Kent	W	17-15	Winchester		
18 December	Surrey	L	19-29	Havant		
15 January	Sussex	W	68-24	Havant		
17 BOYS GROUP (Manager Rudi Kochanowski)						
14 May	Kent	L	24-22	Chobham		
21 May	Surrey	L	39-17	Grasshoppers		
28 May	Sussex	W	45-17	Petersfield		
16 BOYS GROUP London Irish ERDPP side friendlies only no representative rugby played.						
GIRLS U16 ERI	DPP (Manager- Amie Boyes)					
29 January	INTRA DPP Match					
19 February	Festival at Farnham					
12 March	Festival at Hertford					
15 BOYS GROUP London Irish ERDPP side friendlies only no representative rugby played.						

APPENDIX I HAMPSHIRE RUGBY FOOTBALL UNION LIMITED

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held at 1900 on Wednesday 6 July, 2022 held at Ellingham & Ringwood RFC

Those present:

President (*1) Richard Hornblow*

Past Presidents N.J. Stone OBE, M. Glogg, P.Topham

Vice Presidents J. Cloke, Dr S LeVoi

Management Board (*7)

J. Greenslade* (Executive Director), Dr E. Neville*

(Management Chair), R. Matthews*(Club Representative), W. Hausen* (Club Representative), P. Topham* (co-opted member), G. Self* (Game Development chair), T.Burwell*

(RFU Council Representative), G. Leprohon (Administrative Officer)

Member Clubs

Represented (*2) Basingstoke*, Gosport & Fareham*

Life Associates

Individual Associates K. Johnston

Club Representatives C. Budden, I. Brown, S. Jenkins, M. Rushworth,

Others present A. Frend, A. Horton, B. Rhodes, D. Parker, G. Winch, G.

Lewis,

G. Williams, K Spencer, K. Walker J. Robertson, M.

Osborne,

R. Cobb, N Whittle, P. Tiller, S. Tiller, S. Mildenhall, S.

Carkett.

T. Bailey, N Feirn, C. Coffin, M. Coffin, S. Coffin, S.

Barden, J. Whitehouse.

Clubs by Proxy (*10) Guernsey*, Isle of Wight*, Kingsclere*, Romsey*,

Southampton*, Tottonians*, Trojans*, US Portsmouth*,

Ventnor*, Winchester*,

Management Board

by Proxy (*1) R. Showan*

*Voting Members (21) (Quorum = 15)

The Executive Director read the Notice convening the meeting.

The ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING will be held at Ellingham & Ringwood RFC on WEDNESDAY 6 JULY 2022 at 1900

Hampshire President, Richard Hornblow read the following notice:

Welcome and thank you for attending – reminder 1 club, 1 vote (Hampshire RFU member clubs only – (not associate clubs) + Management Board) – RH checked with JG that we had a quorum and that meeting could commence Quorate (15)

The President then asked for remembrance for those in our Clubs and County Union who have passed away since our AGM in July 2021.

A minute's silence was taken following the reading of their names and clubs:

A ITIIITULE 3 SITETICE WAS LAKEIT TOHOW	ing the reading of their flames and	ciubs.
2021-2022		
Tom Bell	Gosport & Fareham RFC	Jul-21
Maurice (Morrie) Ridley	Havant	Aug-21
Graham Garrett	Alton	Aug-21
lan ' queenie 'Griffiths	Portsmouth RFC	Aug-21
Dai Rees	Hook & Odiham	Sep-21
Michael Walker	Ventnor	Sep-21
Chris Leaton	Wimborne	Sep-21
Nigel Campkin	Havant	Sep-21
David Lloyd	Gosport & Fareham RFC	Oct-21
Jim Barrett	Gosport & Fareham RFC	Oct-21
Ray Penrose	Havant	Jan-22
Steve Lamb	Rugby for heroes RFC	Jan-22
Merv Ringer	Ventnor RFC	Feb-22
Mike (Dino) Mulcahy	Millbrook RFC	Feb-22
Brian Spafford	Millbrook RFC	Feb-22
Bill (William) Davies	Eastleigh RFC / HRR	Feb-22
Chris Lynch	Trojans	Feb-22
Trevor Cobb	Bognor RFC	Mar-22
Colin Bretherton	Portsmouth RFC	Mar-22
Will Glancy	Petersfield RFC	Mar-22
Robin Howard	Alresford RFC	Mar-22
Declan English	Fawley RFC	May-22
Decian English	i awiey iti o	muy-LL

Mike Davis	Ex US Portsmouth	May-22
Taff Hodges	Portsmouth RFC	May-22
Rita Kiernan	Basingstoke RFC	Mar-22
Martin Wheeler	Portsmouth RFC	June 22

Item 1 - Apologies for absence, no more were given on the night. Quite a number of apologies have been received and are reported below.

Management Board R. Showan

Past President L. Angel, J. Rees, R. Scott

Vice Presidents A. Morgan, B. Jeavons-Fellows, D. Tilling, I. Lillington, N.

C. Morgan P. Burton, R. V. Isaacs

Member Clubs Alresford*, Alton*, Ellingham & Ringwood*, Fawley*,

Fordingbridge*, Guernsey*, Isle of Wight*, Kingsclere*, Millbrook*, New Milton*, Romsey*, Sandown & Shanklin*, Trojans*, Tottonians*, US Portsmouth*, Winchester*,

Ventnor*

Associate Clubs none received

Life Associates B. Ford, J. Parkhouse, M. Gill, P. Hannan

Individual Associates D. Eveleigh, J. Taylor, M. Roberts, N. Creal, P Bailey, P.

Grant.

P. Fletcher, S. Appleby

Other A. Pinkney, A. Roe, B. Beavan, D. Creal, D. Fry, G. Giles,

H. Crowther, J. Frost, J. Ings, J. Morton, K. Leahy, L. Self, M. Mitchell, M. Northover, M. Ramsdale, N. Shoesmith, R.

Thomas,

S. Merrien, T. Foreman

Item 2 - TO CONSIDER AND, IF THOUGHT FIT, PASS AS SPECIAL RESOLUTIONS THESE AMENDMENTS AND ALTERATIONS TO THE RULES

1: All Resolutions are proposed by the Management Board

2: Rule 7.6 states

'All resolutions shall be decided by a simple majority vote, unless otherwise provided by these rules or the Act.'

And the Rules do so provide at Rule 10.1

All changes / additions in your booklet are in bold and italic.

RESOLUTION 1

7.1 All General Meetings shall be held at such location within the geographical region of the Constituent Body as the Board may determine and any such meeting other than an Annual General meeting shall be called a Special General Meeting. *If circumstances (e.g. Pandemic) do not allow for a physical meeting to be held then a virtual meeting may be held in place of it.*

RESOLUTION 2

18 REGISTERED OFFICE

18.1 The registered office of the Constituent Body shall be at The County Office, Office 1, Wentworth House, The Square, Wickham PO17 5JW or at such other location in England as the Board may from time to time otherwise determine.

RESOLUTION 3

32 SCHEDULE OF DEFINITIONS (new additions)

"Pandemic" means "an epidemic occurring worldwide, or over a very wide area, crossing international boundaries and usually affecting a large number of people".

"Virtual" means not physically existing as such but made by software to appear to do so.

RESOLUTION 4

The Board shall be empowered to make all consequential amendments to the Rules as may be necessary as a result of passing any or all of the foregoing proposed alterations or as may be required by the Financial Conduct

These resolutions Proposed by: Julie Greenslade Seconded by: Ed Neville

Votes in the room

For - 9 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

Votes by proxy

For - 11 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

RH declared that all suggested amendments and alterations to the rules were agreed.

Item 3 - To consider and approve minutes of 2021 Hybrid AGM – They are published as Appendix 1 in the AGM report.

Hampshire President asked may I take them as read? Proposer – Julie Greenslade Seconder – Ed Neville

Votes in the room

For - 9 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

Votes by proxy

For - 11 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

RH declared the AGM 2021 minutes as approved

Item 4 - To consider and approve the minutes of the 2021 Hybrid AFGM.

Hampshire President asked may I take them as read? Proposer – Richard Hornblow Seconder – Julie Greenslade

Votes in the room

For - 9 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

Votes by proxy

For - 11 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

RH declared the AFGM 2021 minutes as approved

Item 5 - To receive the Executive Director's Report.

This appears in the Annual Report - The President invited the XD to summarise her Report:

Julie Greenslade the Executive Director then gave summary of her report.



Ex Director Report 2022.docx

There were no questions regarding the Executive Directors report.

Item 6 – To receive a Financial Report – The President invited Board Chair Ed Neville to read the financial report, as Richard Showan was absent: - Dr Neville read the report

"I am shortly to complete my sixth year as Finance Chair, and I now feel as though I am beginning to have a better understanding of the financial situation as a whole, and of the financial workings of The RFU in particular! Once again, my thanks to my predecessor, Jed Stone, for his willingness, always, to offer help and advice, and my special thanks to our Executive Director, Julie Greenslade, and to members of The Board, for their support on all financial matters.

The final June 2021 Accounts showed a loss of £5,880 which was in line with budgeted expectations. This compared to the loss £5,452 for the previous year. As a result, our reserves decreased from £102,115 to £96,235. For the 2021-22 season we had budgeted for a small loss, bearing in mind the huge reduction in funding from the RFU following the pandemic. However, the financial outcome for the current year to June 2022 is indeed likely to see a further loss, although I think it will be less than the £7,000 loss which I thought likely at the beginning of the season. I currently estimate this year's loss to be around £3,000, which will clearly reduce our reserves still further to approximately £93,000.

Our "core funding" from The RFU has historically been just over £68,000 per annum for several years, but for season 2021/22, this was effectively cut to zero, although we received some other "targeted" funds, and monies remaining in the (COVID) "Immediate Support Fund" were "allowed" to be re-designated as LPR funding. However, the LPR fund for the current season was still only £17,000 compared to the £68,000 prior to the pandemic, a reduction of 74%, which has obviously had a significant and adverse effect on our spending on the "Local Rugby Plan" (LRP). We await news of LRP funding for the season 2022/23 season. There are some positives to report, in that we have received £12,500 for Age Grade County rugby, and we had contributions from parents and supporters which were unused because of the pandemic and which we have carried forward. Many thanks to all those who have made donations for Age Grade County Rugby. These are greatly appreciated. There is unlikely to be anything beyond minimal RFU funding for Senior County rugby in the immediate future.

I am hopeful that our administration costs will come in under budget (again) this year, and our Executive Director has initiated and overseen the move to smaller premises in Wickham, resulting in a substantial saving in rent. These costs are normally funded two-thirds by the RFU from the Core funding received and one-third by our Clubs and Associates, but the reduced funding from the RFU will mean not only that we will be much less able to provide funding for the Local Rugby Plan (LRP, but also that our fixed costs of administration and of running the office at Wickham will, in part need to be funded from own Clubs, Associates and from our reserves, until the RFU funding returns to previous levels.

And so, in summary, my feelings are that we will end the year to June 2022 with a small current year deficit, although there are some uncertainties which might have an impact on this year's figures. The detailed report and final figures will be provided at The Financial AGM, of course, in November. As I said at last year's AGM, my aim from now on will be a have a balanced budget, but the unprecedented nature of the current situation may require us to provide further and unforeseen financial support, but at least we will still be doing so from a position of relative financial strength.

A final word of thanks to our clubs, particularly their Treasures, who have managed the Clubs' finances extremely well through a very difficult period, and I fear that the problems in financing the game at grass roots level are far from over, with the expected substantial increase in costs, particularly for energy and fuel and from the effects of inflation.

The President declared the Financial Report received, and there were no questions.

As in previous years, the President requested it minuted that he expresses his thanks and appreciation for the work of our Chair of Finance Richard Showan and our office team in managing our finances.

The President then introduced items 7 and 8

Item 7 - To consider a resolution dis-applying the provisions of the Act relating to the obligation to appoint Auditors.

The Management Board proposed that the Accounts for the year from 1st July 2021 to 30th June 2022 be subjected to an Accountant's Report and that the requirements for a full professional audit be dispensed with this year and in future years until reporting requirements dictate otherwise.

Votes in the room

For - 9 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

Votes by proxy

For - 11 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

RH declared the proposal as passed.

Item 8 - To appoint the Reporting Accountants for 2021-2022.

The Management Board recommended that Rothman Pantall LLP Eastleigh be (re-)appointed.

Votes in the room

For - 9 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

Votes by proxy

For - 11 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

RH declared the proposal as passed. Item 9 -To elect the Management Board for 2022-23

٠

The nominations are:

E. NEVILLE President G. SELF Chair

R. D. HORNBLOW Deputy President R.D. SHOWAN Finance Chair

TBC Club Development Chair R. MATTHEWS Game Development Chair

The President stated that as there were no other nominations so these appointments will stand.

We have two Club representative positions, and 2 nominations from our member clubs; namely

Nick Whittle, Havant RFC

Nominated by Julie Milford, Havant RFC Seconded by Jonathan Mangnall, Havant RFC and the Management Board

Votes in the room

For - 9 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

Votes by proxy

For - 11 Against - 0 Abstentions -1

Wayne Hausen, Tottonians RFC

Nominated by Miles Northover, Tottonians RFC Seconded by Stephen Hildon, Tottonians RFC and the Management Board

Votes in the room

For - 8 Against - 0 Abstentions -1

Votes by proxy

For - 11 Against - 0 Abstentions -0

Following this vote *Nick Whittle and Wayne Hausen* will be in place for the club representative roles for the 2022-23 season. The President welcomed them to the Board.

The following remain members of the Management Board:

T. BURWELL, as the elected RFU Representative
Mrs J GREENSLADE, as the appointed Executive Director
TBC, as the appointed Manager of Club Hampshire

Item 10 - To hear any other matter for the consideration of the Management Board during the ensuing year but on which no voting will be allowed.

The President then invited any-one who wished to raise any other matter from the floor to do so. There were no other matters raised, so the President thanked everyone again for attending.

The Annual General Meeting was closed at 19:33.

Item 11 - Presentation of Awards 2020 as these were not awarded due to Covid

The Robbie Keast Awards 2020

Robbie Keast, who had played for the County U15's, 16's and 17's; at the age of twenty-two and having just gained first class honours in Engineering at Warwick University, died in a road accident. His family and friends made a very generous donation to Hampshire Schools RFU which has enabled two awards to be made in his memory – one for U16's and one for U18's. The Awards are in recognition of commitment, dedication and to a player who shows true qualities of sportsmanship.

Robbie's parents were unable to attend to present the Robbie Keast Awards but send their congratulations to both winners.

The Robbie Keast U16 Award 2020 goes to Ethan Thorn – Ethan was unable to be present.

Ethan has been instrumental in the U16's team performance this year providing great drive, enthusiasm and communication from his scrumhalf position. He is very coachable and has put considerable effort into building his positional knowledge and skills over the year. He demonstrated great team spirit and work ethics during squad training but also took the initiative to join all extra

forward set piece sessions. This ensured his understanding of their objectives, together with when and how he would expect the ball to be presented. Ethan not only marshalled and drove the forwards, he released the backs at opportune moments making his decision making, a stand out, both in training and games. The Club Hampshire U16 Management and Coaching team have no doubts that he will progress further in the game and be a great ambassador for youth rugby pathway

The Robbie Keast U18 Award 2020 goes to Thomas Furtado Mills

Thomas Furtado Mills (Millsy) came to the County game late, he was first selected for the Under 17 squad. Although joining a well-established squad, his enthusiasm and infectious nature enabled him to quickly become a key team member. Unfortunately, the under 17s did not have any County games so Millsy was not able to demonstrate his full potential at this level. The lack of games did not deter him from putting maximum effort in to training. During training sessions, he listened closely to the coaching advise he was given and worked hard to incorporate it in to his game. Not only did Thomas work hard on his own game he actively encouraged other squad members to lift their game as well. During the under 18 season Millsy was finally able to represent the County on the field. An opportunity he took with both hands. On the field he was able to deliver his powerful go forward game whilst still motivating his team mates to give their best. His performance during these games earned him a call up to London and South East Divisional trials. Thomas is a player that fully embraced the County experience and is thoroughly deserving of the Robbie Keast award.

Thomas was unable to attend to receive the Trophy and Tankard as he is coaching rugby in Zimbabwe - but he sends these words

-"I am very grateful to receive this recognition from Hampshire RFU and in memory to Robbie Keast. Thank you to the Keast family. I hope to do the award justice and would not be where I am today without the support from Mike Marchant and Ken Dowding".

The John Sneezum U20 Captains Tankard 2020 - No Award

Vice President awards 2020

In addition to recommending that the current Vice Presidents continue in office, the Management Committee wished to nominate those named below

All elected Vice-Presidents names shall be shown in the Handbook online

Kieran Spencer for his service to Hampshire rugby as a Rugby Development Officer (RDO) and subsequently as Facility Development Executive, Kieran has enabled us to carry out our Hampshire programmes with our clubs and schools over many years. His assistance has been paramount to Hampshire RFU in liaising with our Hampshire clubs and schools.

Gavin Williams was our Area 2 Manager and supported Hampshire RFU over many years. His assistance was crucial in our AGP programme at Havant RFC and also during Covid.

County Badge awards 2020

In recognition of their service to the Union, County Badges were awarded to:

Andy Horton for his long-standing contribution to Club Hampshire over the last 8 years as a team Physio. Sadly, for us Andy is now leaving Club Hampshire to devote more time to his family. He also therefore receives a leavers tankard.

Coaching awards 2020

There are two categories for coaching awards

Ebbs Memorial Award – Coach of the Year 2020
Peter Howells - not able to attend

Age Grade coach of the Year 2020 Scott Ashley

Hampshire Volunteer awards 2020

There are four categories for our own Volunteer awards

Young person of the year 2020 – Camren Coffin – awarded for taking the initiative at the time in 2020 and attending coaching courses and then putting it into practice by assisting to coach younger teams, which was gratefully received.

Fundraiser of the Year 2020 – Aaron Beesley – Aaron gives up a lot of his time to put on events to bring the rugby community together and support those that really need it. Not only does he give up his time for RAC but he also contributes a lot to his rugby club – Portsmouth RFC.

Unsung Hero 2020 - joint award Jayne Walder / Brendan Treacey-

Jayne and Brendan were unable to be present – The awards were passed to a New Milton Rep

Whilst observing a specially arranged coaching session held at the club and delivered by London Irish DPP coaches for the U14/15 Age group, an innocuous collision happened. This resulted in a player being knocked to the floor. The quick observations and actions by Brendan and Jayne meant that that an ambulance was called and on the advice of the medical professionals at the other end of the phone, Brendan delivered mouth to mouth on two occasions. The quick actions and immediate care ensured Matthew did not receive any adverse long term side effects and that he was able to make a complete recovery. Brenda. The Ambulance and police arrived at the incident very promptly. Brendan and Jayne thoroughly deserve to be recognised for their wonderful efforts and post care support that they offered Matthew.

Administrator of the year award 2020– Andy Gay was unable to be present – the award was passed to an Alton Rep.

Andy is an ever-present volunteer for the Junior and Age Grade sections of the club. This year, interim fixture secretary for every squad, responsible for Headcase and concussion reporting, opens and sets up changing rooms, sets up pitches, organises external refs, meets and greets teams, new members, refs. Tidies the kit store far too regularly, takes all team kits to and from the laundry. Liaises with local schools to support their rugby initiatives. Organises the annual junior/Age Grade awards day. Andy has done this and Junior Secretary since his son joined the club nearly thirty years ago.

Item 12 - Presentation of Awards 2022

The First Award is the **FMT Bunney Trophy** for the County Championship Player of the Year. This is awarded to **Liam Perkins – Liam was unable to be present so the award was passed to his club.**

Liam plays his rugby at Worthing RFC and embodies the continued commitment and deep connection players feel towards representing Hampshire. Liam was a unanimous choice, both as skipper for this seasons County Championship campaign and given the outstanding way he led the side, he was also the clear choice for the FMT Bunney award.

After a 2-year break in the County Championship programme and with questions over its long-term future, it was heartening to see the level of commitment and enthusiasm displayed by all the players selected to represent Hampshire this season. Liam led the squad from the front with passion and great intelligence and was the driving force in pulling the squad together and motivating the side for training and especially for the two fixtures. This came to the fore most obviously for the long and challenging trip to Redruth, where Hampshire had to face a very strong Cornish side and their passionate army of spectators. Liam's performance in this fixture was outstanding and worthy of the man of the match award, in what was a losing cause.

Sean Shepherd and Ben Holt (both Havant RFC) were two players who featured prominently in the County Championship games, which was a shortened campaign due to the late withdrawal of Surrey from the pool stage, leaving us with only games against Kent and Cornwall. With both Counties being able to draw from club sides playing at much higher levels than Hampshire, the effort and commitment from Liam and the other players at the end of a long season cannot go unrecognised and is hugely appreciated by the County.

Liam is a credit to Hampshire Rugby and fully deserves the award of the FMT Bunney trophy for 2022

The Brian Short Memorial Trophy 2022 -

Brian Short, former County President, was an enthusiastic supporter of County youth rugby and wanted an annual award to go to a young Hampshire player who epitomised the spirit of Hampshire rugby: not necessarily the best player, but one who put in the effort and was a team player. I have great pleasure in announcing that this year's winner is **Camren Coffin**.

Cameron has been a member of the County squads from U15 to U18. Playing at hooker, he was not necessarily first choice for the A's or B's and caused more discussions at selection than he realised. Bouncing between squads and starting XV's never changed Cameron's attitude or commitment. He was happy to be playing no matter what and always gave 100 percent when given the opportunity. Ever present at training and games, even when injured or not selected, he supported the team enthusiastically while taking on board advise about his own development. Cameron rightfully took his place as starting hooker in the last U18 match V Kent having lifted his game and forced his way to first choice.

He has shown commitment, enthusiasm and resilience though out his time with Hampshire and shown great spirit to bounce back from selection disappointment while listening to coaches and learning along the way.

Cameron epitomised the spirit of Hampshire rugby and a worthy winner of the Brian Short Memorial Trophy

The Robbie Keast Awards

Robbie Keast, who had played for the County U15's, 16's and 17's; at the age of twenty-two and having just gained first class honours in Engineering at Warwick University, died in a road accident. His family and friends made a very generous donation to Hampshire Schools RFU which has enabled two awards to be made in his memory – one for **U16**'s and one for **U18**'s. The Awards are in recognition of commitment, dedication and to a player who shows true qualities of sportsmanship.

Robbie's parents usually attend our AGM to present these awards but are unable to be here this evening; they send their congratulations to both winners.

The Robbie Keast U16 Award 2022 goes to Reuben Cobb.

Reuben was part of the London Irish DPP for the majority of the U16 season. He was always very attentive and diligent in reviewing his own performance and asking for direction and feedback on how he could improve aspects of his play. In the fixtures against Sussex Reuben always showed his abrasiveness assertiveness and tenacity in the tackle and breakdown, Setting the tone for how we would like to play. He never stopped working hard for the team.

Reubens commitment to improving his performance led to him gaining opportunities to play in the PDG. He showed great resilience to return to DPP and continue to work on improving his game and developing his positional knowledge playing in the back row. He worked hard in every activity in every session.

Reuben learnt to jump in the lineout part way into the season and by the Hampshire campaign was a lead jumper in the forward pack. His willingness to learn and develop was evident when he really focused on making his areas for development his strengths, such as his lineout and his offloading. Reuben disclosed towards the end of the year that after every DPP session he'd been noting down feedback and any work-ons, make these a focus for next session. This reflective approach we believe is the reason Reuben began to stand out against other players later in the season. We wish him all the best in his next steps in rugby.

The Robbie Keast U18 Award goes to Jack Pawson

Jack Pawson has been a member of the County squad since U15. He has gone about his business quietly but effectively, making a physical impression on every game he played. Getting himself noticed on match day and in training he forcing his way into the A squad at U16 before leading the U18 as captain in our final two games. Jacks' confidence and self-belief has grown during this time, letting his gamed do the talking rather than drive the squad verbally. Although quiet natured, leading from the front his commitment at training and during matches shone through proving a beacon for the squad to rally round. Developing as Captain he actively engaged with coaches providing input and ideas during training while encouraged other squad members to lift their game. He was selected to London and South East Divisional trials. Jack has fully embraced the County experience, grown as player and as Captain throughout is thoroughly deserving of the Robbie Keast award.

The John Sneezum U20 Captains Tankard – is awarded to Christopher CJ Feirn

(Christopher is UNABLE to attend tonight to receive the Captains Tankard so it was awarded to his father Nick who will pass it onto him)

Again, this season, our Hampshire clubs have enjoyed many successes and the following awards were presented: -

Tottonians topped London 2 South West winning 16 of their 18 matches.

Petersfield came second in London 3 South West winning 18 of their 22 matches.

Havant II won the HAMPSHIRE Premiership with a perfect record winning all 22 of their matches & the 'NEWS' Challenge Trophy.

Tottonians II topped HAMPSHIRE 1, winning 14 of their 18 matches, & the 'ECHO' Cup.

Havant III topped HAMPSHIRE 2, winning all 20 of their matches & the 'PINNOCK' Cup

Winners of Hampshire Three - Lymington Mariners - winning 18 of their 22 matches.

Winners of Hampshire Four - New Milton - winning 15 of their 20 matches.

In recognition of their service to the Union, for 2022 we are awarding county badges to:

Duncan Parker for his long-standing contribution to the Hampshire Rugby as a Club Hampshire women's manager and coach.

Rob Matthews, for his role as Club Representative over the last 6 years. Rob has sat on the Game Development Committee and the Hampshire RFU Board as a Board member.

Malcolm Osborne for his great commitment to Club Hampshire, over many years in his role as an Age Group head coach.

Shaun Mildenhall for his many seasons as U13/U14 competitions co-ordinator.

Laura Self and Arthur Rabjohn were also awarded the County badge and will be presented with it at the first youth forum meeting in September.

Vice President awards 2022

In addition to recommending that the current Vice Presidents continue in office, the Management Committee wishes to nominate those named below

All elected Vice-Presidents names shall be shown in the Handbook online

Julie Greenslade for her service to Hampshire rugby in the County Office.

Fundraiser of the Year 2022 – James (Jimmy) Mroch – ST. Jacques RFC – Jimmy was unable to be present and the award was posted to him.

Jimmy single-handedly raises sponsorship for the club by contacting local businesses and showing them the opportunities, they have to promote their services within community rugby.

He follows this up by designing the club's kit and equipment around the sponsorship packages he has agreed, selling sponsored events and actively promoting the club and their sponsors across multiple media channels.

Administrator of the year award 2022- Howard Neale

When I moved to Ringwood in 1979 and started playing for Ellingham and Ringwood, our 1st XV back row forward, Howard Neale, was the club's secretary. And here we are today, 43 years later and Howard is still fulfilling this role to a very high standard.

Howard did have a few years off 'for good behaviour', back in the 1990's, but when his successor was elected as Chairman, the role became vacant with no-one prepared to take on the responsibility, so Howard stepped forward again and the rest is history.

When Howard first took on the role we were a small club playing on one pitch in the middle of the New Forest, with a cricket pavilion as a club house. We now have a three men's sides, a women's side and teams in every boys and girls age group. As you can imagine, this involves a considerable amount of administration and this is only managed as a result of Howard's organisational skills and level of commitment.

In addition, Howard has seen the secretary's role evolve from the age of the quill pen through to today when everything is digital.

Unsung Hero 2022 - Paul Tiller - Eastleigh

Paul is Chairman of the Junior club and has guided the club through the covid times, with the committee and he has gone above and beyond in the time devoted to it and to keep everyone safe and informed. We have reached out to the community by holding food bank collections and helping community groups within the lockdown by collecting and distributing donations. We have offered reduced subs to our members to help families through the tougher financial times and to make accessible for all. Paul has been a volunteer in the club for 15 years and was sold it as 'its only 2 hours a week on a Sunday' but he has done so much more over the years and has been the heart of the club for many years devoting many hours of his time keeping the wheels rolling and liaising with council who own our ground. He has worked with the committee in revising the club constitution to make it fit for the future and maintain our charity status so we can continue to be a community club and help individuals and groups in our areas. He is stepping down from his role this year as his son reaches the age to leave to seniors and the club will not be the same without him.

2022 U18 shields

Division 1 Winner – Posted to Havant RFC

Division 2 Winner - Gosport & Fareham RFC - was awarded to the club at this AGM

Division 3 Winner - Posted to Bognor RFC

Division 4 Winner - Posted to Havant RFC

Division 5 Winner - Ellingham & Ringwood - was awarded to the club at this AGM

2022 U13 shields

U13 Vase Winner - Petersfield RFC - was awarded to the club at this AGM

U13 Bowl Winner - Ellingham & Ringwood RFC - was awarded to the club at this AGM

Item 13 - Presentation of HONDA Volunteer Awards 2022

The following person was not able to attend the HONDA award evening on 14th July so we made his awards at this AGM.

An award goes to **Ken Walker** of Southsea Nomads, nominated 11 times by his club members and in recognition of his tireless work over 44 years to establish a clubhouse and facilities for Southsea Nomads. Ken was *awarded* a framed certificate and beanie.

Ken was also put forward by Hampshire RFU as category winner for Unsung Hero. Ken was awarded a Backpack.

Ken was chosen by the RFU as our overall HONDA winner and national finalist and will be invited (with a plus one) to a day up at Twickenham. Ken was *awarded* a bottle of Bollinger.

The President then addressed all at the AGM...

The last time I was at Ellingham & Ringwood was shortly before the pandemic. I was here to present an RFU club accreditation certificate, was well looked after and watched an enjoyable home win on Pitch 1.

It has been a unique term of office, not least because it has covered four years. The first 21 months from 2018's AGM to March 2020 were pretty normal. Then came the pandemic for the rest of that season and practically the whole of the next one. In 2021, we started the return to rugby. My main recollections from this period of office can be summarised as follows:

- recovering my own enthusiasm for age group rugby simply by watching much more of it than I had for some time, being impressed by the numbers, the skill levels, the commitment on and off the field and the work put in by coaches and supporters;
- my continuing appreciation and high regard for the literally hundreds of volunteers and coaches in all our clubs at all levels and in all categories of our game;
- I have been pleased to see the expansion of the game despite Covid, especially the women's game, but at the same time have become increasingly concerned for the senior men's game and the difficulties of many clubs in trying to run only two sides where there used to be four or five; there are healthy exceptions and we should note what happens in those clubs, largely around the playing and coaching experience;
- the difficulty in men's playing numbers sits uncomfortably alongside the illogicality of the RFU reducing funding to counties and grass roots rugby as a percentage of its own revenues, whilst expecting those counties to deliver more and more every year. Expanding the game and meeting compliance issues requires greater resource, not less, in terms of both funds and manpower. The last two years have seen both go the other way.
- <u>during</u> the pandemic, there was a much more positive observation. When clubs' income had all but disappeared, it was fantastic and heart-warming to see the multitude of projects that our clubs put together for their communities. I talked about this at last year's AGM and it has been one of the most striking features during my period as President, and one which filled me with great pride. Rugby people are magnificent. And generous. If the RFU wants examples of diversity being embraced by our game, they need only look at some of those community projects. The beneficiaries are more diverse than our players though.

And so four years have flown by and it is time to move on. I have been involved in Club or County committee work since 1987. Having that culminate in serving Hampshire as its President has been a privilege and a real honour, for which I thank you most humbly.

Your Board has improved and relocated the office functions, reduced costs, improved communication and provided as much as possible with severely reduced funds. Competitions will be interesting this year – my thanks and admiration go to that sub-committee, who can never please everybody and are following guidelines from the RFU in defining our offerings for next season.

When you hand over the Presidential reins, you want a successor who will be what you hoped to be yourself, or better. Someone, ideally, who has made a positive difference in every aspect of their life, at home, at work, in the community and in our game - a real achiever but with a measured approach and sound judgement. Well, these are rare animals, but we're in luck! Your man has already given years to Portsmouth and Hampshire Rugby, most recently for Hampshire as Board Chair for the last four years. He has also already received a lifetime achievement award in London today for a stellar medical career. To give you his inaugural thoughts and then close the meeting, please welcome your

new President. Dr Ed Neville.

Ed Neville - 'Incoming Presidents Speech'

Ed Neville introduced himself to all present. He gave a brief history of his life and time with Hampshire RFU along with several anecdotes. He stated he was honoured by the position and is looking forward to his term as president.

Meeting closed at - 20:20

APPENDIX II HAMPSHIRE RUGBY FOOTBALL UNION LIMITED

Minutes of the Annual Financial General Meeting (AFGM) held at 1900 on Monday 28th November 2022 at Trojans FC

Present:

HRFU President Ed Neville* Finance Chairman Richard Showan* **Board Chair** Gary Self* Game Development Chair Rob Matthews* Club Development Chair Steve Benson* Wavne Hausen* Clubs Representative – Club Development Clubs Representative - Game Development Nick Whittle* RFU Representative Terry Burwell*

Clubs Represented

Locksheath Pumas* Alton Petersfield Basingstoke Portsmouth Ellingham & Ringwood Romsey Fordingbridge Southsea Nomads Gosport & Fareham* **Tottonians** Havant Trojans* Isle of Wight Kingsclere US Portsmouth

Clubs and attendees represented by Proxy vote

Alresford* Andover* Farnborough* Fawley* Guernsey* Kingsclere* Millbrook* Ventnor* Winchester*

* 21 Voting Members (Quorum = 15)

Club Representatives

David MetcalfeJed StoneSteve JenkinsStuart BardenJoe ClokeSuzi LeVoiIan BrownKeith JosephThomas McIntyreIan KerrKen WalkerWyn Jones

Ian Messenger Marc Ramsdale
James Jagged Nigel Morgan

Others

RFU Club Developer – Alex Roe Competition Chair – Chris Budden HSRFU – Ian Kerr

Apologies:

Hon Secretary / Exec Director - Julie Greenslade* Deputy President - Richard Hornblow* Sadie Merrien - Guernsey RFC* Chris Ings - Millbrook RFC* Joanna Reed-Morton - Kingsclere RFC* Leroy Angel – Past President Ian Lillington- Vice President Alan Morgan – Vice President Paul Burton - HRURS Chair Richard Isaacs Miles Northover - Tottonians* Dave Ball - Ventnor Alexander Grav de Walden - Alresford* Ben Beavan - Winchester* Julie Bisgrove - Fawley* James Morton - Ventor* Andy Waite - Andover

Meeting opened 19:00

EN welcomed everyone and asked RDS to present the accounts.

Summary

RDS shared the financial booklet to all attendees, in summary last year was strange with Covid restrictions affecting half the year.

RDS expressed his thanks to JG and GL for all their hard work in reducing running costs of the County office.

RFU funds have been reduced from £68,000 to £21,500, these monies are to deliver RFU remit, and support County clubs and admin.

It was agreed by the Board that County rugby would be supported, which caused a overspend of £6000. The Hampshire County Women reached the final at Twickenham.

As Steven Benson is the new Club Developer, there is £25,000 - £30,000 available to clubs for projects within their clubs for facilities & pitches. All bids should go through the Club Development Committee -

The County reserves are currently stand at £96,000

RDS explained that the current cash at the bank of £140,192 is due to monies being carried forward from 2021-22.

RDS handed back to ED.

EN expressed his thanks to RDS for all his hard work. Explaining that any funding from the RFU is given in separate pots which RDS has to manage and over the year has at times been very challenging.

EN asked if there were any questions from the floor.

There were no questions so using a show of hands all clubs present were asked to vote for the item 1 below.

Item 1

1.1

EN invited those present to receive the Financial Statements which were accepted

Proposed by Jed Stone Seconded by Nigel Morgan 20 - yes votes

20 - yes voie

0 - No votes

0 - Abstention

EN declared the accounts for year ending 30th June 2022 accepted.

Item 2

To hear any other financial matter for the consideration of the Management Committee during the ensuing year but on which no voting shall be allowed.

There were no other matters raised.

EN thanked Richard and the Office for their hard work over the past season and also gave everyone in the Union thanks.

Meeting closed 19:20